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Report from the Chairperson
Our first meeting for the 2007/2008-year was held on Monday 8th October 2007 at which we outlined our priorities and strategy for the year ahead.

The success of future allotments sites is closely related to how successful the current sites are so we intend to meet with and have regular contact with South Dublin County Council (SDCC) to discuss how the four new allotments sites can be further developed. We wish to continue to build on the good spirit that exists between allotment holders and SDCC Development and Parks Departments.

It is crucial to arrive at an understanding with the council of what constitutes a used plot, an underused plot and an unused plot, so that any plots which are not working out are handed back. This facilitates someone from the waiting list who may have more resources and interest to manage an allotment and ensures that the allotment site as a whole is not allowed to look unkempt.

Also we will be examining ways to increase our membership, hopefully by getting to meet more allotment holders and supporting those new to the pursuit.

We will continue with one of our main objectives which is to highlight the environmental benefits of allotments to basically anyone who is listening! We plan to have inputs, by way of submissions and comments, to Local Area Plans and Strategic Development Zones so that allotments are included from the earliest part of the planning process.
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Government, John Gormley, TD, in the near future in order to advance our ideas for a national strategy for the development of allotments and community gardens.

Lastly we wish to acknowledge the work of Dr. Christy Boylan, Senior Parks Superintendant with SDCC who has recently retired. Dr. Boylan wholeheartedly supported the inclusion of allotments facilities in designated areas of parks and as a result many of us have the enjoyment of having a plot in pleasant parkland surroundings. We wish him the very best in his retirement.

Michael Fox, Chairperson

New Committee
Our fourth AGM took place on 17th September 2007, in St. Aongus’ Community Centre, Castletymon, Tallaght. We looked back at what was a busy and productive year for the Association and looked forward at some of the issues for the forthcoming year, as outlined by the Chairperson above.

A new committee was elected to carry out the work of the year ahead we expect to have an active and energetic group.  Additional to the previous members who were re-elected, Joe Brooks who has a plot in Friarstown, joins us. With Joe we have Michael Fox: Chairman, Hester Scott: Secretary, Jennifer Wann: Treasurer, Anne Marie Durcan: Membership Secretary, and David Cotter and Max Berber. 

There are places for one or two more members to be co-opted onto the Committee. No previous experience required - just an interest in the representation side of allotments. Contact the Association at sdaa@eircom.net if you would like to come on board.

First Season in Friarstown 

– Two View Points
Nestled in the foothills of the Dublin Mountains, the Friarstown allotment site is graced with the most scenic back drop any gardening enthusiast could ask for. Although only opened on the 1st of March this year, the enthusiasm shown by most of the gardeners has become almost infectious. Within one month of opening some of the most novices of gardeners were discussing the merits of potato drills over lazy beds and which of the first early potatoes were the best croppers. I myself received the allotment keys on the first of March and got to work immediately cleaning and tilling. Although a gale blew for the most part of March, my target to set first earlies on the 17th of March was realised. By the end of March I had already planted cabbage, carrots, turnips, beetroot and second early potatoes, we duly planted in anticipation of a hot summer. By mid April we were watering almost everyday and hoping for an odd shower to provide some respite. The good weather continued into May and broad beans, string beans and peas were added to the growing assortment of vegetables being propagated.

June arrived and our attention was turned to weeding thinning carrots and moulding the potato drills. Then came the rain closely followed by a potato blight warning. Knapsack sprayers were duly purchased and used with the dexterity shown by a swords man. Unfortunately most potato varieties succumbed to the blight and potato stalks were removed to minimise the damage. Harvesting commenced at the end of June and continued until the end of September. Although the summer was wet and lacked sunshine overall most vegetables did remarkably well. 

[image: image4.wmf]At this stage the allotment has been cleared in preparation for next year, with the exception of a small area where winter cabbage and onions have been set. The work is almost complete for this year but it is still enjoyable to visit Friarstown once or twice a week if for no other reason but to take in the beautiful scenery and possibly discuss the merits of potato drills over lazy beds with some like-minded allotment holder.

Allotment Holder No 16, Friarstown
The wait is over and the word is out - the keys to Friarstown Allotment Sites are on their way! A few anxious days awaiting their arrival, dreaming of a perfectly manicured Plot with abundant produce! Soon I was on site, number 13, lucky for some, got my spuds in on St Patricks Day, but didn’t get back for another few weeks.
And weeds were now the only abundant crop!    Action with a hired rotovator and my brother (well bribed!), cleared the ground somewhat, and the onions, cabbages, beetroot, turnips, parsnips, and other bits were put in without much preparation.   These were put in without the ground getting a second digging to clear it of weed roots.  Time was short so I took the chance.   Weeds are only waiting for such an opportunity. Soon it was a game of memory to play ‘find the onion’ among the weeds and grasses! This called for further drastic action, so I hired a strimmer and after a day of delightful decapitation of thistle, nettle and dandelion, with bruises to prove it, the fruits of the Plot were at last visible.
And so, different varieties of onions were harvested, along with potatoes, variety of salads, and cabbages. The beetroot, parsnips and turnips lost their battle with the weeds, however!   Indeed, I was beginning to find this battle a bit overwhelming myself!  Had it not been for the encouragement and help of my allotment neighbours and friends, I’d have gone the way of the turnip!
But my new friends in Friarstown came to the rescue, they showed me how to dig, bury weeds, and the practicality of marking out a plan, and of course cups of tea!!    Paths are now marked out and beds are being dug over and I’m now, once again, dreaming of the abundant produce No. 13 will produce in 2008!

Allotment Holder No 13, Friarstown
Update From Corkagh
Things are looking up in Corkagh Park Allotments. The fencing and locked gate has been installed along with rabbit proof netting. Three compost bins have been built. We suffered from a lot of potato blight on the site but so did a lot of other plot holders on other sites. The locking/opening issue of the storage container has been sorted and is brilliant now, though it has not been subdivided yet. As of early October SDCC were still working on the water supply as there has been an ongoing problem with it flooding plots, breaking down etc. The Council did a clean up of the site after the contractors had finished the fencing and rotavated a lot of the plots, though they couldn't rotavate them all as some plot holders had vegetables still in the ground.

Despite the blight my potatoes were a great success along with the beetroot and onions. I am hopeful that my parsnips and turnips will be a good size when I dig them up the late cabbage is coming on nicely too. Next year I am looking forward to having a good crop of blackberries, summer raspberries, strawberries and eating apples too. I have onions planted and they should be ready in spring. I will be planting early Marist Piper potatoes around mid March and Kerrs Pinks as my main crop along with sprouts, beetroot, cabbage, cauliflower, peas and French beans and runner beans too.

The regulars are out in force digging, weeding etc. and getting ready for next year. At present some of us are buying in manure/compost to get the soil ready for the new season. 
Clondalkin Gardener
Update from Tymon
The highlight of the summer for Tymon was that the Association’s First Open Day took place there on Saturday the 18th August 2007.

Despite the fact that it rained all day long, the event was deemed to have been a great success. Over sixty fellow allotment holders, interested individuals and members of the public came along on the day to see the allotments, meet members of the Committee, exchange ideas and to get informed.

A wide range of information was made available on the day to do with growing vegetables and allotment gardening. Máire Ní Dhomhnaill, Environmental Awareness Officer with South Dublin County Council (SDCC), gave a talk on and handled queries regarding composting. 

Indeed SDCC were very kind to sponsor three compost bins which were awarded to three lucky allotment sites who were deemed Best Overall Allotment, Most Eco-Friendly Allotment and Most Creative/Best Use of Space Allotment 2007.

Due to the success of the day, it was felt by all present that such an event should take place on an annual basis and that it should move around the various allotment sites.

The Association would like to thank the staff of the Parks and Landscape Services and the Development Department of SDCC for their kind support. In particular the Association would like to thank the Staff of Tymon Park Park’s Depot, Jim Walsh, Wilhelmina Daly and Máire Ní Dhomhnaill for their assistance with the event. 

The Association would also like to thank the member of the public who on the day was very generous in donating a compost bin and a garden bench to the Tymon Allotment site. It was very much appreciated.

The Ways of Insects

[image: image5.wmf]Does any one know the story of Archie and Mehitabel?  My father loved the story, which was popular during the thirties and which I think might have been in cartoon form.  It was about two creatures, Archie, a beetle, and Mehitabel a cat, who had a long standing love hate relationship, each trying to outwit the other.  In our kitchen we had a small black beetle which emerged from behind the range every evening and reconnoitred the floor and conducted his no doubt important business in the few hours at his disposal.  His appearance was always greeted with cries of warning “here’s Archie!” and we tailored our movements to his every whim.

I was thinking of Archie and Mehitabel many times on my plot in the last weeks. On two large seed heads on the unharvested leeks there were two creatures every time I visited, which apparently co-operated and conducted themselves with the utmost consideration, while gathering as much sustenance as they could in the fading end of the year. There were two leek heads and two of them, a butterfly and a bumblebee, apparently the same individuals, day after day.  When one of them decided that the other was perhaps mining a particularly delicious seam, they swapped leeks, no squabbling or hesitation.  Butterflies are known to have territories which they defend vigorously, which I think is moving in itself; the thought that something as fragile and vulnerable as a butterfly taking anything on, even a midge.

I’m sure many of us have admired leeks which have gone to seed and thought that they would not be out of place in the flower border.  They are definitely comparable to the expensive alliums which we buy as bulbs and my plan this coming season is to bring some leek plants home and transplant them where I hope they will provide some points of emphasis.

I must admit to finding it really difficult to remove vegetables which have gone to seed as that is the stage that the insects need them.  Countless times I have advanced on a brassica with secateurs snapping in anticipation, only to find it occupied by single minded bees, and, it may be a bit pathetic, but their will is stronger than mine, and I back off for another day.  This does mean that it is difficult to make the big clearance that leads to the big dig-over, but the insects and I think this is the best way.

‘Grow Your Own’

Set in allotments of an unnamed English city, Grow Your Own is a film which follows a number of characters as they try to find some peace-of-mind growing vegetables. But director Richard Laxton (Music And Lyrics) and his writers (Frank Cottrell Boyce and Carl Hunter) use this setting to comment on the influx of asylum seekers in the UK and Britain's attitude towards them. Headed up by ex-cop Big John (Jackson), the small, green-fingered group are dead against these 'gypos' - Benedict Wong's Chinese family, Nathalie Armin's African widow and Omid Djalili's doctor - invading their allotment, and want them out. All but sweet Eddie Marsan, that is, who has a thing for Armin. Throw in a mobile phone company who need a plot to set down a mast, and their quaint little corner of the world becomes the centre of a maelstrom. It's an obvious and corny story but as it moves on, it has the power to draw you in, and soon the corniness become one of the movie's saving graces. Grow Your Own is likeable fare, with some of the best of British character actors delivering very restrained performances.

Review by Gavin Burke  (www.entertainment.ie)

Trip to the Garden of Ireland

On 28th July 2007 members of the Committee visited two vegetable growing locations in Co. Wicklow – An Tairseach and Carraig Dúlra. It was an opportunity to make contact with like-minded people and learn about what they are doing in their communities. Wicklow is at the forefront of developing community gardening and this is down to the work of the Dominican Order and Mike and Susie Cahn of Carraig Dúlra. It was an enjoyable and interesting day.

The Dominican Sisters established An Tairseach, the Dominican Farm and Ecology Centre in 1998 on their 70-acres of land at the edge of Wicklow Town. It is an organic/biodynamic farm and Centre for Ecology and Spirituality (www.ecocentrewicklow.com).

Carraig Dúlra, located on the side of Carraig Mountain near Glenealy, is a non-residential organic small holding facilitating people to reconnect with nature, while creating a living skills bank of traditional skills, through education and practical experience (www.dulra.org).

History of the Humble Onion

It would seem that the onion has been cultivated for over 5,000 years and is reckoned to have originated in Central Asia. Food historians believe that the onion was one of the earliest vegetables to be cultivated by humans and this was due to the fact that they were less perishable, easily transportable and could be grown in a variety of soils and climates around the world.

As a food source, onions were look upon as being able to prevent thirst, could be easily preserved and dried and then stored in times when other food substances might be scarce.

Onions can be traced back to 3,500 BC in Egypt, where they were incorporated into the mummification process by being laid at various parts of the body. They were frequently depicted on the walls of tombs in scenes of feasts and were also used as funerary offerings at the altars of gods. Onions were thought of as symbols of eternity, due to their structure of a circle within a circle. It is thought by some Egyptologists that their strong odour and magical powers would help bring the dead back to life, and by others that the onion’s antiseptic and healing properties would be useful in the afterlife. 

Other early references include being grown in Chinese gardens in 5000 BC and a city governor in Sumeria having an onion patch in 2500 BC.

Both the Indians and the Greeks held the onion in high regard for its medicinal properties. Olympic Games athletes would eat pounds of onions, drink onion juice and rub onions onto their bodies.

The Romans also recognized onions for their food and medicinal properties. The cavities where onions had being growing were found in the solidified ash around Pompeii.

The onion was a staple food in the Middle Ages as well as having healing abilities, and were even used as rent payment or wedding gifts.

The first pilgrims to America brought onions with them to plant immediately when the land was cleared. However, they found that the Native Americans already used wild onions for many purposes, including as an ingredient in dyes.

The origin of the name "onion" comes from the Latin name unio which means oneness or unity, or a kind of single onion.

Recent health studies have shown raw onions to be effective in lowering overall cholesterol while raising HDLs, the good cholesterol. Also, onions kill infectious bacteria, help to control blood sugar, aid in dissolving blood clots, and help to prevent cancer. 

One piece of research found that yellow and red onions, along with shallots, contain quercetin, a powerful antioxidant that acts as an anti-cancer agent to block the formation of cancer cells. A couple of ounces of raw onions eaten regularly contain enough quercetin to offer cancer protection. White onions lack this antioxidant. 

Research has found a sulphur compound contained in onions that can prevent the biochemical chain reaction that leads to asthma attacks. 

If you’ve ever wondered why onions make you cry when you chop them it’s because they contain complex sulphur compounds. When you cut into an onion, its enzymes release a strong odour. Secondly, the onion releases allicin, a volatile sulphur gas that irritates the eyes and sends one rushing for a tissue. One way around this is to chill your onions in the fridge prior to use.


By Max Berber
What to be doing now

Broad beans, usually Aquadulce, can be planted now and protected in due course with fleece when frost threatens.

There are some varieties of peas (e.g. Meteor) that can be planted in Autumn also, and overwintered as per broad beans.

Some onion sets can be planted as well. Newlands Garden Centre still have a few packets of a red variety, €2.39 for 50.

Plan potatoes for next year. Talk with your fellow plot holders and find out what grew best this year. Sarpo Mira survived the blight, as did Pentland Dell to a certain degree. However Sarpo Mira got a lot of slug damage.

Green manure can still be planted now, just about. Fruit Hill Farm (www.fruithillfarm.com) in Cork do various varieties, by mail order, minimum order 1kg so packets could be shared amongst several plot holders.

By Jennifer Wann
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Autumn planting at a glance

BABY LEAVES including lettuce: Sow September to October; plant September to November under glass or polythene; use from October onwards. 

BROAD BEANS 'Aquadulce Claudia' or 'Super Aquadulce': Sow early November; use late May to June.

CABBAGE 'Duncan', 'Excel', 'Peter', 'Spring Hero': Put in plants late September to October; use April to June.

GARLIC 'Elephant', 'Purple Wight' or 'Solent Wight': Plant cloves from September; use from July.

LETTUCE 'Arctic King', 'Valdor', 'Winter Density': Sow seed in September; plant October; use April to May.

ONION SETS 'Radar' or 'Swift': Plant sets in September or early October; use May to July.

SALAD ONION 'Winter Hardy', 'White Lisbon': Sow seed in September; use March to May.

SPRING GREENS 'Duncan', 'Excel' or 'Peter': Put in plants late September to October; use March to April. 

(www.gardening.co.uk)

Puzzle for a Winter’s Night
Can you find 15 fruit and vegetables hidden in this puzzle? They are arranged horizontally, vertically or diagonally. Draw a line along each one as you find it.
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Editor’s note to the wider membership

Following our last request for contributions to the newsletter, several members wrote articles. If you wish to contribute an article for the newsletter, new writers are always welcome. E-mail us at sdaa@eircom.net.

Contact Details 

The South Dublin Allotments Association can be contacted at sdaa@eircom.net, or at http://homepage.eircom.net/~sthduballots
The allotment sites are managed by the Development Department of South Dublin County Council, Tel.:01-4149000. 
We are aiming to have a meeting with Minister for the Environment Heritage and Local Government
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